ALDERBURY PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of the meeting held in the Roman Catholic Chapel, Whaddon, on

Monday 7th January 2008 at 7.30pm.

Present: Councillors:

Mrs J. Copley (JC)
Mr A. Poole (AP)

Mrs. D. Biggs (DB) (Chairman)
Mrs. B. Elborn (BE)

Mrs. Lisa Allen (LA)

Mr P. Jenks (PJ)
Mrs E. Chandler (EC)

Mr. J. Hubbard (JH)

Mrs P Horton (PH)


Mr R Britton (RB) – District Councillor and three members of the public.
Public questions and statements : 
Concern was raised regarding the state of the pathway on Southampton Road from where the recently cut hedge ends to Gate Lodge.  This is believed to be the responsibility of Clarendon Parish Council. Clerk to contact Clarendon.
Concern was also raised regarding the drains which are covered by leaves along Southampton Road at the Clarendon Crossroads end and 50yards down Clarendon Road. Leaves were also reported to be gathering at Lights Lane and Rectory Road. Clerk to contact the Parish Steward for the latter and SDC for drain clearing. DB requested all councillors to put jobs for the Parish Steward forward to the clerk. A suggestion was made that cutting back the grass verge along the front of Waleran Close which is covering the path, would also be a suitable job for the scheme. Clerk to action.
It was reported that when new bark was put down in the children’s playground, the contractor did not remove weeds first. It was also reported that there is a loose rope on a gantry in the playground. JH will liaise with contractors to rectify this.
Apologies for absence: Mr. A. Jackson (AJ), Mr B Moss (BM) – County Councillor, Mr L Randell (LR) – District Councillor.

Declarations of Interest: None
Minutes of the Last Meeting: The Minutes of the meeting held on 6th December 2007, having been circulated, were taken as read and agreed as a true record and signed by the Chairman.

Finance:  
2130 (2099)
The following payments were approved:

	Chq No.
	Paid to:
	For :
	Amount

	612
	B.Caley
	Litter picking - Dec
	£20.00

	613
	A. McRobb
	Litter picking - Dec
	£20.00

	614
	J Saunders
	Litter picking (Dec, P Saunders).
	£26.74

	615
	J. Webb
	Litter picking - Dec
	£15.00

	616
	S. Ingram
	Salary & expenses – Dec.
	£395.05

	DD
	Waitrose
	Broadband - Dec
	£18.99

	DD
	Waitrose
	Broadband - Jan
	£18.99


Next cheque number will be 617.
The following payments were received:

	From :
	Amount

	Scottish and Southern Energy
	£6.92

	HM Revenue and Customs – Incentive payment for filing end of year a/c online
	£150.00

	HM Revenue and Customs – VAT repayment
	£1,679.51


2131 – Following the election of a new Chairman, the signatories for the parish bank account will have to be reviewed. It was agreed to do this in two months time, due to the imminent change in councillors.
2132 – A new R2 statement had been received from SDC which showed that there will be some funds due to expire in May and September 2008. It was also reported that there is a substantial amount available due for expiry in 2010. It was agreed to contact all village organisations to advise them that there are possibly funds available under the restrictions of the R2 scheme. Clerk to action.
Matters arising from last meeting:
2133 (2103) - Children's Play Area – The refurbishment of the play equipment is incomplete. JH to liaise with contractors.
2134 (2104) – Alderbury Football Club – We are still waiting for the football club to receive assurances from the SDC planning department regarding the likelihood of planning being approved prior to proceeding further with the development of the new football pitches. The club have requested a spare key to the recreation ground gate. BE and JH to action. The club also reported that one pitch is unusable due to mole hills. Councillors were advised that the bowling club uses a spray once a year to eradicate the worms which moles feed on. This appeared to work well. Clerk to investigate. JH to check the public liability insurance at the football club.
2135 (2105) – Raglan Housing – No news, BE to chase.
2136 (2106) – Little Ridge Wall – Following a report that reflective arrows have now been placed on the wall, Highways have contacted the owners to insist that the wall be removed. 
2137 (2107) - Reserved plots at burial ground – The hedge was moved on 18th December.
2138 (2108) - Maintenance of Burial Ground –A quotation has been received for removing the barge boards on either side of the gravel path beyond the pair of gates and widen it to allow access for the mowers. Then to refit the boards and import compacted path gravel to complete the path surface for £290.00 +VAT. It was agreed to approach SDC regarding possible R2 funding. If not, this quotation was agreed. Clerk to action. It was also reported that last years grass cutting contractors parked their lorry in the church car park which was causing some damage to the surface as it’s not designed for heavy vehicles. Clerk to action when new contractor is appointed.
2139 (2109) - Oak tree in Avon Drive – It was reported that the parish council’s insurers stated that all trees under the control of the Parish Council must be kept in good repair, be subject to a regular inspection programme and have an annual professional inspection by a tree surgeon with a report issued. All remedial work must be completed. It was agreed that a written report should be sought if work on this oak tree is considered not required or quotations for any work necessary will be obtained if it is. Clerk to action.
2140 (2110) - Pathway hedge from Green Dragon to Shute End – It was reported that there is a build up of soil along this path which is narrowing it. Clerk to contact the Parish Steward.
2141 (2111) - Salisbury & South Wiltshire : Our place in the future –No news.
2142 (2113) - Recreation ground ramp – A quotation had been received for a removable ramp but DB had so far been unable to visit the site. DB to action.
2143 (2114) – One Council for Wiltshire – To be removed from the agenda.
2144 (2115) - License for maintenance of Highways verges – The existing grass cutting contractors had advised that cutting the two visibility splays at the two locations would cost approximately £40. It was agreed to request Highways to add them to their schedule for cutting. Clerk to action.

2145 (2118) – Travellers near the Three Crowns – It was reported on the 13th December that the travellers had received a 28 day notice the week before. It was also reported that travellers had been seen taking water from outside taps. RB advised that the case for putting a gate at the Three Crowns end was being investigated again. It was agreed to remind the police that the travellers should have gone by next week and also that travellers have been taking water from residents outside taps. Clerk to action.
2146 (2119) – Planning meeting complaint - A letter had been received from the complainant thanking the parish council for taking the appropriate steps to resolve the complaint.
2147 (2120) – Complaint regarding Waleran Close – DB reported that she had contacted the complainant advising him that as the new chairman, she will review the complaint and report back in the new year, DB to action.

New agenda items:

2148 – Grass cutting tenders - A suggestion has been made from last years contractors that councillors may like to arrange for a two or three year deal for grass cutting contracts in order to obtain a more competitive price. It was agreed to obtain quotations based on a three year contract with clauses to cancel should the work become sub-standard. Clerk to action.

Reports:

PLANNING – The following applications have been reviewed by the parish council and have been forwarded  to SDC for a decision:

S/2007/2399
Two storey rear extension plus first floor extension over garage with associated alterations at Wychavon, Shute End, Alderbury,– PC had no comment.
S/2007/2441
Rear extension and front porch at Rushdene, Firs Road, Alderbury– PC had no comment.
S/2007/2539
Two storey side extension at 1, Matron Cottages, Whaddon– PC had no comment.
The following applications have been approved by SDC:
S/2007/1925
Extend bungalow and its roof height to form a first floor level at Hollygate, Castle Lane, Whaddon.
S/2007/2113
Single storey extension at rear and double garage at side at 5, Oakwood Grove, Alderbury. 
S/2007/2106
Single storey rear residential extension at 17, Windmill Close, Alderbury.

The following application was refused by SDC:

S/2007/1938
Extension and alterations to form first floor accommodation and annex accommodation at Appletree House (Velindre), Rectory Road, Alderbury.
The following application was partly refused and partly granted by SDC:

S/2007/1991
Trees with TPO – fell 2xfir trees, fell 2x Douglas fir trees, clear all trees from utility lines, crown raise Sorbus over driveway, reduce lower limb of copper beach at Field House, Southampton Road, Alderbury

2149 - AP requested members of the planning committee to advise him if they will be absent for a while in order to maintain the review of planning applications to run smoothly.
POLICE LIAISON – Nothing to report.
VILLAGE HALL –  Nothing to report.
SDC – Nothing to report.
FOOTPATHS – PH reported that the walkway from Shute End to the river is clearly marked on maps. PH is also continuing to attempt to gain access to West Grimstead via a permissive path. PH to action.
It was also agreed to contact SDC for an update on the Connect2 project, councillors are concerned that it will just provide a crossing at Petersfinger which wasn’t originally made clear and would be likely to cause further traffic congestion into Salisbury. Clerk to action.
Southern Area Committee –The next Southern Area Committee meeting is due to be held on January 8th  2008.
VILLAGE WEBSITE – JH will obtain costs for a dedicated website whilst DB will review the budget.
PARISH PLAN ACTION GROUPS -  
Employment and Business – Letters have gone out to all businesses in Alderbury and Whaddon to try to encourage advertising vacancies locally.

Transport – The Salisbury Vision sets out plans for bus services to the railway station.

Education and Young People – PH has been investigating possible holiday play schemes. There may be funding available. PH will approach the primary school as a venue. PH will investigate the success of church holiday schemes which have been previously held.

Housing – Waiting a report.

Emergency Services – Waiting a report.

Healthcare – Requires a councillor to adopt this subject.

Shopping – Waiting a report.

Sport and Recreation – As 2133 and 2134.
Environment – DB will approach Longford Estate regarding setting up a composting site in the village. Also, following the introduction of a new recycling system in parts of the village, three sites were proposed for a plastics only recycling bin : the new business park, by the 4x4 garage just past the Green Dragon and the village hall. It was agreed to make enquiries into the possible sites at either end of the village (7 for/2 against). Only five councillors in favour of investigating a plastics only site at the village hall.

Village Design Statement – Only four volunteers have come forward : PJ, RB, JH and DB. JH to arrange for an initial meeting date.

2150 – It was agreed to enter a separate report in the Fountain next month on the progress of the Parish Plan Action Groups.

Correspondence :

The following had been received:
2151 – It was agreed that following the receipt of details from WALC for a new clerk’s course, councillors will wait until a new clerk is appointed before booking the course as provisional bookings cannot be made and it is not known if a new clerk will be available on this date.
2152 – Democratic Services advised the parish council that they may now co-opt a new councillor.  This is to go on the agenda for next month.  Clerk to advertise.
2153 – A request from the Great Daffodil Appeal for councillors to help in local collections. Clerk to send email suggesting they put an advert in the Fountain.
2154 – Details of a Parish and Town Council Liaison Meeting to be held on Monday 10th March.

2155 – An email regarding concerns for the future of the Junction Road field when the football club relocates. Councillors could not shed any light on this as they lease it from the Longford Estate. Clerk to reply accordingly.
A.O.B. – 
2156 – It was reported that several road name signs had been removed throughout the village. SDC had been advised. It was agreed to contact the police regarding the vandalism. The Post Office will be contacted regarding a replacement post box which is now missing following the demolition of the fence at Rectory Road.
2157 (2121) – SDC Strategic Housing is trying to obtain the whereabouts of the owner of Oakfield, Rectory Road which is run down and unoccupied. 
2158 – A list of repairs required for the cricket pavilion had been received, clerk to arrange for this to be typed up and forwarded to the Football club chairman if appropriate after checking the details of the lease.
2159 – The resignation of the clerk had been received. Adverts for the position were placed around the village before Christmas and three applications had been received. It is hoped that interviews could be held at the end of the week.

2160 – A complaint had been received regarding the state of the skate park. PJ will liaise with the skater and contact the clerk asap to enable urgent repairs to be undertaken.
2161 – Complaints had been received regarding the litter which is gathering in the property on the corner of Canal Lane and Southampton Road. The owners will be contacted to ask if they would consider contributing to the parish litter pickers who could keep the site clear and also, if they would trim the bushes which are overflowing their property and causing a visibility problem. Clerk to action.
2162 – Costs for transferring the parish telephone line and broadband will be investigated. Also, BE advised that she now kept all the parish archive material in her garage. The previous clerk will be asked if she still has any parish material as there still may be some documents missing.

Date of next meeting: Tuesday 5th February 2008 at 7.30 p.m.
Next minute number 2163.
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